Elm Lawn (Rock Cottage), Loughbeg, Ringaskiddy, Co.Cork.
Summary of Notices and Inspections Leading to Section 15
May 2010 – July 2025
Cork County Council first became aware of this property in May 2010. It was the subject of an enquiry from a County Councillor who had received complaints from locals. The property was said to be unoccupied and potentially derelict. Numerous Notices issued from 2010 to2025, these are summarised below and appendices include reports and photographs of the site that would confirm the property was unoccupied and derelict throughout this period.

The property was inspected in June 2010 an inspection was carried out by Cork County Council Executive Engineer. The report (Appendix 1) from this inspection confirmed the property to be derelict. 
A search through Cork County Council’s Rates Section indicated Frances Ahern as the last known rated occupier of the property. Correspondence was sent to her in July 2010 at the address outlining measures to be taken to remove the dereliction. There was no response to this. It was later frond that Ms Ahern was deceased. A search of PRA maps showed the property to be unregistered.

In May 2011 a further inspection of the property was carried. Subsequent Report (Appendix 2) indicated the property was still derelict.
A Section 8(2) (Appendix 2) and Section 8(7) followed in November and December 2011 (Appendix 3).
Section 22 issued in Dec 2011 (Appendix 4).
Section 23 issued February 2012 (Appendix 5).
Section 23 issued in March 2014 (Appendix 6)
Section 23 issued in October 2016 (appendix 7)
New valuation carried out October 2016 (Appendix 8)
Section 22 issued November 2016 (Appendix 9)
Section 23 issued February 2017 (Appendix 10)
Section 23 issued June 2018 (Appendix 11)
Section 23 issued July 2020 ( Appendix 12)
Valuation carried out June 2024,report contains valuations for a number of properties, these have been removed (Appendix 13)
Photos July 2024 (Appendix 14)
Section 22 issued December 2014 (Appendix 15).
Section 15 issued July 2025(Appendix 16)
Notices have not yielded any response from anyone other than Mr. Owen O’Mahony. 
On 08/09/2022 on foot of owner enquiry notice, Mr. O’Mahony claimed to have taken care of the old lady living there and has tried to make a claim on the property.
In further correspondence Mr O’Mahony says he is trying to claim possession of the property. His correspondence is contained in Appendix 17. He has corresponded in relation to the Section 15 through his Solicitor. They state they are not objecting to the CPO.
